Edison State College
Paralegal Advisory Committee Meeting

Lee County Justice Center, Hearing Room 4K

Wednesday, February 24, 2010

In Attendance:  Judge John Carlin, Chairman; Mary Conwell, Judge Michael McHugh, David McCormick, Esta Rubinstein, David Migut, Ed Kominowski, Keith Upson, Cathy Catalano, Mary Lou Breaz, Sara Gummerman, Sabrina Guerin, Brad Dooley, Michael Nisson, Kim Gresham, Jill DeValk

Welcome:  Judge Carlin called the meeting to order and everyone introduced themselves.

Review of minutes:  Judge Carlin initiated a review of minutes from the previous meeting on Wednesday, September 30, 2009.

No objections

Motion to accept

Motion carried

Preparation for the American Bar Association site visit:  Dr. Conwell recently was contacted by ABA representative William Dority regarding the site visit.  Due to the number of colleges in the process of reapproval, Edison’s site visit will be scheduled in the Fall of this year.  They will visit in September, October, or November.
Certified Legal Assistant/Certified Paralegal Exam:  Edison State College will be hosting the NALA CLA/CP Exam on March 19 and 20, 2010.  Mary Lou Breaz said that the exam is going to be computerized by September, 2010.  Kim Gresham suggested that Edison tie the graduation of the Paralegal Studies program to the NALA certification since many students have expressed interest in becoming certified.
Mary Lou commented that the Gulf Coast Paralegal Association will be hosting another Review Course on Saturdays beginning May 15, 2010 and ending June 19, 2010.  Kim suggested that possibly we could set up a link on the Edison website to Gulf Coast Paralegal Association’s website to help advertise the review course to our graduating paralegal students.  She also suggested linking the Association with the Edison Continuing Education program.
Curriculum issues:  As discussed in previous meetings, Mary has prepared the proposal and syllabus for a new Constitutional Law course.  Since Mary is the Curriculum Committee Chairman, Mike Nisson will present the proposal to the members of the Curriculum Committee on Friday, February 26, 2010.  
The course will have a PLA prefix and will be considered an elective course, not a legal specialty course.  Mary Lou commented that Constitutional Law was a part of the NALA certified paralegal exam.

Upgrading adjunct training:  Adjuncts are not required to have a Doctorate legal degree.  Instructors may have a Master’s degree plus 18 graduate hours in graduate legal studies.  The ABA requires instructors to upgrade in teaching skills on a regular basis and to document continuing legal education.  Edison has a Teaching and Learning Center where faculty can attend skill-building seminars and professional development.  The Center helps faculty members keep up with learning trends such as the trend now for an increase in adult students.  Faculty members may participate in seminars online for their convenience.

AAfPE Regional Conference:   Mary will attend the conference in Columbia, South Carolina, from March 18 through March 20, 2010.  She was looking forward to the roundtable discussion regarding ABA Site Visit Do’s and Don’ts.  The conference gives attendees the opportunity to share ideas and suggestions with other instructors and program directors.   
Wired – ABA Journal Article:  Mary included a copy of the article for each member.  The article discusses changes to electronic legal research engines such as Westlaw & LexisNexis.  Both research engines are changing to become more user friendly.  The duopoly of LexisNexis and Westlaw is being challenged by Google Scholar search engine.  Using Google is a positive for the average person because it is free of charge.  A negative example is if people start using this exclusively there may be anti-trust implications eventually.  With Google in the mix as another competitor, prices may be reduced.  Another negative is that Google Scholar does not offer a system to check the validity like Westlaw and LexisNexis do.
SACS Accreditation:  Edison is preparing for the SACS site visit in 2011.  One of the areas Edison is concentrating on is the “First Year Experience”.  The idea that students make it or break it in their first year is the focus.  Edison is scrutinizing practices and giving freshman the support they need to succeed.

Kim Gresham mentioned that the college is concerned with the student’s level of writing.  She suggested a 1 credit hour course to develop good writing skills.  Composition I is a prerequisite to most of the Paralegal Studies courses.  Should we also require Composition II as a prerequisite?  Should we have course sequencing?
Mary commented that in her experience, paralegal students generally are competent writers.  Their written skills are better than average.

Mary Lou Breaz said that Composition is an important part of the NALA certified paralegal exam.  

Esta Rubinstein wondered if we could incorporate grammar into the Legal Research & Writing courses.  Mary said the main focus in the Legal Research & Writing I course is to help the students develop the technical skills to complete legal research and to learn where to find legal information.
The consensus of the group believed that students should take Composition II before Legal Research & Writing I & II.

Paralegal Club:  Brad Dooley, Paralegal Club President, commented that the members this year are energetic and very cooperative.  The club consists of paralegal students of varied ages who work cohesively.  The club is thinking about hosting a food drive next.
Kim invited any member of the advisory committee to attend a meeting regarding an audit of Perkins funding on Friday, February 26 at 1:00 pm.

She also mentioned that for SACS accreditation, all departments are starting to require that students complete writing assignments.  A couple of courses per department are selected to be independently audited by the English Department each semester.  The English Dept comments on and gives feedback on the assignment.  For example, they give the instructor suggestions about how to write a better writing assignment.

Conclusion:  Judge Carlin thanked all for coming and concluded the meeting.
